Vriesea muelleri partly solved by Butcher 8/2010.

I am currently on a project with Eric Gouda to have a Bromeliaceae data base that contains all descriptions of species. Needless to say, this will take some years to complete even with the aids of Computer science. Anyway, I was trying to link the photo of Vriesea muelleri in Bromeliads in the Brazilian Wilderness by Elton Leme and Luiz Marigo 1993, page 88 with a newly acquired holotype specimen from the Berlin Herbarium (BGBM). I say, ‘newly acquired’ because the specimen had been there since 1901 but only in the last few years have the larger Herbaria around the world been taking digital copies that can be readily viewed at great depth. This has been an immense improvement for the quasi-taxonomists in far away Australia. It must also save wear and tear on ancient material being fingered by budding taxonomists!

In Flora Neotropica 1977, Lyman Smith only repeated what Mez had to say in 1935 that it could well be a hybrid between V. phillipocoburgii and V. glutinosa but had never been found again in the wild. We know that Mueller collected a V. phillipo-coburgii from the same area near Blumenau but the choice of parents seems odd where both are said to exceed 1m in height at flowering and even with hybrid vigour V. muelleri can only attain 0.7m!  It also appears that Smith did not examine the Berlin material. Dare I say that there are many such old descriptions in the records where a taxon has not been found again!

Back to the herbarium specimen, where interestingly it had been determined as the holotype by Walter Till in 2005. This had me sending Walter a photo of this find by Elton for his views. He felt they were not the same and that the living plant had some links with V. procera. This in turn had me asking Harry Luther for his opinion. He also confirmed my doubts and suggested that floristically there were links with my ‘Seidel 981’. If we were looking at species then V. procera or V. vagans could be in the frame. As far as the herbarium specimen was concerned, links to V. weberi or V. pinottii should be considered. For the ‘Seidel 981’ saga you are referred to the Cultivar Register http://botu07.bio.uu.nl/bcg/bcr/index.php where it shows this plant had been grown in the USA for many years as V. triligulata!

This meant that I was now able to contact Elton Leme about this plant he had collected in Santa Catarina. He was not aware of the availability of the Berlin specimen but agreed that it was ‘back to the drawing board’ as far as identity of the living plant was concerned.

We know that a plant called Vriesea muelleri is circulating Rio de Janeiro thanks to photos from Oscar Ribeiro and New Zealand thanks to Peter Waters and also in Seidel’s Catalogue. Few people are going to put “Not muelleri” on the label so it seems better to at least record the name Vriesea ‘Catarina’ in the Cultivar Register with photos and this article.

This is only a temporary measure (Remember Neoregelia ‘Fireball’ was only a temporary name!) where I hope some permanent solution is found to both ‘Seidel 981’ and ‘Catarina’.

By the way, a digital copy of the herbarium specimen of V. muelleri will be featured in http://fcbs.org/  Will it ever be found again in the wild?

